
	

How	do	we	report	the	transition	of	a	valued	colleague	held	in	high	regard	
by	the	global	chiropractic	profession?	Perhaps	in	the	same	way	as	John	

lived	his	live;	with	love,	passion	and	infectious	enthusiasm	for	chiropractic	
and	its	people.		
	 We	will	let	John	tell	his	story	in	a	remarkable	piece	of	historiography	by	
Karin	Engel,	completed	the	day	of	his	transition,	Friday	2nd	October	2020.	
	 John	honoured	his	Life	Membership	of	the	ACA	through	ongoing	service	
particularly	at	the	state	level	(Queensland	for	our	international	readers).	He	
most	recently	served	on	the	Minal	CAAQLD	board	during	the	Association’s	restructure,	and	was	
integral	in	the	establishment	of	ASRF,	DG	and	Powerful	Practices.	
	 His	unique	skill	was	the	ability	to	see	the	potential	in	people	before	they	saw	it	themselves.	He	
had	the	boldness	to	act	on	his	convictions	and		through	his	mentoring	helped	many	chiropractors	
understand	who	they	are	and	what	they	stand	for.	
	 To	honour	John	in	your	own	way,	why	not	do	as	he	did,	and	simply	give	a	lovely	bunch	of	
Mlowers	to	someone	who	needs.	Should	you	wish	to	send	a	message	of	love	to	John’s	family	you	
can	do	so	via	John’s	Facebook	page	or	by	emailing	Judy	on	judy@stresstostrength.com	
	 The	Journal	in	particular	appreciates	Linda	Smith	and	Karin	Engel	for	their	generous	
assistance	to	prepare	our	tribute	to	John,	and	the	very	many	people	who	emailed	John	during	his	
Minal	few	days	on	earth.		
	 We	publish	a	number	of	messages	received	by	John	and	selected	for	inclusion	as	part	of	what	
is,	in	effect,	a	living	celebration	of	which	he	was	an	active	part.	
	 We	also	reproduce	an	Editorial	written	by	Phillip	and	published	in	the	Chiropractic	Journal	of	
Australia	in	September	2013.	It	is	a	true	story,	recounted	by	John	late	after	a	conference	session	
somewhere,	but	long	remembered.		
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Memorable	lessons	

by John Hinwood 

	 When	you	have	a	chance	to	reMlect	on	your	life	you	realise	there	are	profound	moments	and	
many	people	who	taught	you	great	lessons	that	are	unforgettable.		

The	road	of	discovery		

	 I	began	my	studies	as	a	physical	education	teacher	and	little	did	I	know	that	I	would	meet	Judy	
at	a	college	party	and	our	kiss	would	spark	a	lifetime	of	adventure.	I	say	our	path	as	Judy	and	I	
have	been	together	all	the	way	and	it	was	actually	Judy	who	inspired	our	path	in	Chiropractic.			
	 Judy	had	acquired	a	chronic	injury	prior	to	starting	college,	when	her	partner	did	not	catch	her	
properly	in	a	gymnastics	manoeuvre,	and	due	to	the	ongoing	pain	we	visited	a	variety	of	
practitioners	to	Mind	a	solution.	I	recall	the	various	opinions	about	Judy’s	condition	such	as	–	'by	
22	you	will	be	in	a	wheel	chair’	to	saying	‘its	all	in	your	mind.’	Meantime	Judy	being	a	strong	Mit	
woman	soldiered	on,	until	1967	when	camping	on	our	honeymoon	she	bent	down	and	completely	
collapsed.	This	time	it	was	more	then	her	back	she	lost	control	of	her	bladder	and	bowels.	I	called	
her	father	who	suggested	we	see	a	new	‘quack’	in	country	Bega	who	had	helped	a	few	of	his	
workmates.	We	rushed	back	and	saw	this	man	and	for	the	Mirst	time	a	practitioner	said,	'You	do	
have	a	problem,	I	understand	what	the	problem	is,	it	can	be	helped.'	After	treatment	she	hobbled	
out	with	her	arms	around	my	shoulders	but	she	was	upright	and	with	care	her	movement	
returned.	It	turns	out	this	was	our	Mirst	encounter	with	a	chiropractor	named	Mr	John	Parker.	He	
changed	Judy’s	life	and	consequently	set	us	on	our	Chiropractic	journey.		
	 After	teaching	in	Sydney	and	country	NSW	between	1967-1969,	Judy	and	I	decided	to	study	
sports	medicine	in	Missouri	USA.	Unfortunately	Nixon	cut	out	foreign	aid	scholarships	but	this	
didn’t	deter	us	and	being	adventurous	we	turned	our	trip	into	a	travelling	experience.	Our	travels	
took	us	off	the	beaten	track	to,	Asia,	West	Indies,	South	America,	Russia,	and	to	eastern	and	
western	Europe	where	we	bought	a	range	rover	and	drove	to	South	Africa	and	later	from	Durban	
we	emigrated	to	Canada.	We	worked	when	we	could	and	lived	on	the	smell	of	an	oily	rag	and	
loved	life.	Throughout	our	travels	Judy	would	seek	out	a	chiropractor	but	her	visits	were	random.		
	 We	emigrated	and	worked	in	South	Africa	and	in	1972	whilst	in	Durban	we	were	keen	to	look	
into	Chiropractic	studies	rather	than	our	original	idea	of	sports	medicine.	Judy’s	chiropractor	
arranged	for	us	to	meet	Dr	Joseph	Janse,	President	of	the	National	College	of	Chiropractic	in	
Chicago.	He	ended	up	offering	us	a	scholarship	in	Chicago	but	we	had	also	discovered	a	college	in	
Canada.	Judy	was	able	to	work	in	Canada	and	support	us	whilst	I	studied	and	in	the	end	we	went	
to	Toronto.	Our	journey	to	become	a	chiropractor	was	underway.		

The	early	days	at	CMCC	

	 My	chiropractic	career	started	in	Toronto	in	1973	and	I	got	through	the	course	with	Judy’s	
support	at	the	Canadian	Memorial	Chiropractic	College	(CMCC)	a	unique	institution,	founded	in	
1945	by	chiropractors	for	chiropractors.	
	 Judy	not	only	worked	to	support	us,	she	was	very	involved	even	being	my	study	buddy	and	
soon	she	announced	that	she	wanted	to	study	too.	We	tried	but	the	college	stopped	her	initially.		It	
was	an	era	when	women	were	only	5%	of	the	intake	as	it	was	thought	that	women	would	leave	
the	profession	to	have	babies	and	all	that	talent	would	be	lost,	so	men	were	the	majority	intake.	
This	was	also	the	case	in	general	practice	however,	strangely	enough,	physiotherapists	were	
mainly	female.		
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	 As	a	student	I	was	taking	a	strong	interest	in	politics	and	became	president	of	the	student	
admin	board.	Due	to	my	teaching	qualiMications	I	was	asked	to	sit	on	the	academic	review	board	
and	other	committees.	I	discovered	that	the	Clinic	Director	and	the	Dean	were	writing	bogus	
reports	to	the	Board	of	Governance	about	the	committees.	I	suggested	to	the	600	students	to	walk	
out	and	shut	the	college	down	and	we	did	just	that.	Through	negotiation	we	got	rid	of	the	
academic	Dean	and	six	months	later	we	got	rid	of	the	Director.	Judy	in	the	meantime	started	study	
in	1974	and	we	were	threatened	that	we	would	not	graduate	from	any	chiropractic	college	
anywhere	in	the	world,	but	of	course	that	didn’t	eventuate.			
	 In	2007	I	was	meeting	up	with	my	college	friends	for	a	30	year	celebration	post	graduation	and	
the	CMCC	President	of	the	Board	of	Governance	approached	me	to	apologise,	better	belated	than	
never	I	thought.	I	was	told	that	the	board	had	no	idea	of	what	had	been	going	on,	as	the	Director	
and	Dean	had	been	covering	up.	He	explained	that	the	actions	of	the	student	group	in	its	day	had	
actually	saved	the	college.	It	was	an	action	packed	time	at	college	and	I	suppose	this	has	never	
stopped	throughout	my	life.	I	still	have	many	friends	from	those	days	45	plus	years	later.		

College	Clinic	Lessons	for	life	-	1976	

	 In	April	1976	I	was	a	junior	intern	paired	with	a	senior	intern	who	graduated	and	went	to	
Vancouver.	He	was	a	gay	man	and	had	a	fantastic	practice	so	I	inherited	a	huge	following.	
	 I	still	recall	my	second	patient	for	the	day	being	called	in,	Tommy	Latour	who	had	been	injured	
working	as	a	rigger.		
	 The	CNN	tower	was	the	tallest	building	in	the	world	at	the	time	and	Tommy	had	been	working	
on	it.	At	the	half	way	mark	of	the	build	a	twister	came	through	and	four	riggers	were	caught	in	it,	
three	riggers	died	and	Tommy	was	blown	off	and	fell	on	a	pile	of	sand.	He	stayed	in	hospital	for	
two	years	with	multiple	fractures	and	internal	injuries.	He	came	to	me	in	a	lot	of	pain.		
	 Nothing	happened	after	the	Mirst	visit	but	he	came	back	after	the	second	visit	and	said,	‘I	don’t	
know	what	you	did	to	me	but	I	have	no	pain,	it	is	beautiful.’	He	came	back	for	his	third	visit	and	
said,	‘It	is	worse	than	it	has	ever	been.’		
	 When	you	Mirst	start	this	is	not	a	good	thing	to	happen.	I	learnt	something	major	from	this.	We	
had	been	taught	to	adjust	up	to	8-10	adjustments	if	it	doesn’t	move	and	I	had	always	struggled	
with	this.	Anyhow	I	carried	on	with	Tommy	and	I	didn’t	know	if	it	was	really	making	a	difference	
to	his	life	tho	he	said	it	did.	At	the	end	of	my	internship	I	started	a	physical	pain	practice.	I	moved	
from	Toronto	to	Vancouver	and	I	was	lucky	that	my	clients	continued	to	see	me	including	Tommy.	
I	said	to	him.	‘I	don’t	know	why	you	come	so	far.’	Tommy	said,	‘I	don’t	want	to	see	anyone	else.	After	
that	second	visit	I	don’t	know	what	you	did	but	you	gave	me	my	manhood	back,	I	could	not	get	an	
erection	before	that.’		
	 We	are	taught	to	get	rid	of	the	pain	however	there	are	many	other	beneMits	to	remember	to	
observe.		Tommy	could	put	up	with	the	pain	if	he	had	his	-	‘manhood’.			

	 A	Belgium	master	from	1976	

	 Dr	Henri	Gillet	from	Belgium	was	a	major	author	and	had	numerous	x-rays	conMiscated	due	to	
not	having	a	licence	for	medicine	so	he	developed	Motion	Palpation	technique	as	another	way	to	
check	the	movement	of	the	spine.	He	was	the	guru	that	all	our	lecturers	constantly	quoted.		
	 In	1976	I	wrote	to	see	if	he	would	speak	in	Toronto.	To	keep	the	costs	low	I	thought	to	put	it	
out	to	chiropractors	in	Toronto	and	surrounding	areas.	They	came	and	it	paid	for	all	his	expenses	
and	was	a	great	success.	Gillet	said	to	me,	‘Because	of	what	you	did	for	me	I	will	come	to	your	
clinic.’	So	he	came	and	saw	me	at	work.	Gillet	watched	me	and	after	the	Mirst	patient	he	said,	‘The	
adjustment	you	did	we	must	Cix	that	up	but	you	didn’t	do	a	mental	subluxation,	you	didn’t	see	the	
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most	important	adjustment	to	the	ears,	you	must	adjust	the	mind.’	I	never	had	heard	anything	like	it	
and	wondered	what	on	earth	he	was	talking	about.		
	 I	knew	about	Gillet’s	popularity	and	had	seen	the	queues	in	Belgium	with	people	waiting	
around	the	block	and	up	the	stairs	to	the	Mifth	Mloor	where	he	worked.	They	would	queue	in	the	
rain	and	snow	and	would	see	a	couple	of	hundred	people	a	day	and	he	was	in	his	late	70’s.	He	was	
an	unbelievable	individual	who	got	results	and	as	people	got	well	consequently	his	reputation	
grew.		
	 There	is	a	saying,	‘People	go	where	people	go.’	In	any	form	of	business	if	you	get	results	you	get	
the	business.	Dr	Gillet’s	skills	showed	me	this	and	his	words	on	mental	subluxation	stuck	with	
me.		

Starting	out	in	Canada		

	 When	we	arrived	in	Canada	there	was	a	cheque	for	$3000	as	compensation.	Judy	and	I	decided	
after	all	our	travels	and	living	like	gypsies	to	put	a	deposit	and	buy	a	house.	I	looked	around	for	
work	and	I	found	an	offer	with	a	Chiropractor	for	Tuesday,	Thursday	and	Saturday.	The	terms	
were	to	Mind	your	own	patients	and	your	own	phone	line	with	payment	being	one	third	of	your	
income	and	x-ray	Milm	provided.	I	asked	to	modify	the	contract	to	Monday,	Wednesday	and	Friday	
and	work	from	8pm	to	midnight.	There	were	chiros	who	worked	9am	–	9pm.	The	practice	
location	was	in	a	place	on	the	edge	of	Toronto	they	called	the	Gaza	Strip	where	the	Jewish	
merchants	worked.	I	Migured	they	would	come	after	hours	as	they	Minished	at	8pm.	I	added	into	
the	contract	that	the	goodwill	I	create	I	will	sell	on	and	guarantee	to	Mind	a	chiropractor	to	replace	
me	after	my	year	ended.	Judy	also	came	to	work	with	me	as	CA	and	the	business	just	grew.	We	did	
sell	the	practice	and	our	house	at	a	good	price	in	fact	we	doubled	our	money	which	would	help	us	
set	up	practice	when	we	returned	to	Australia.		

Flair	for	thinking	outside	the	square			

	 I	didn't	go	to	business	school;	I	grew	up	with	a	mother	who	had	an	entrepreneurial	spirit	and	a	
father	who	was	a	sporting	editor	in	one	of	the	largest	newspapers	in	circulation	in	New	South	
Wales.	I	suppose	I	learnt	about	business	from	my	mother	who	would	buy	delicatessen	and	card	
type	shops	that	were	broke	and	turn	them	around	into	a	proMitable	business.	My	mother	thought	
outside	the	square	which	in	those	days	was	very	square	indeed.	She	actually	was	entrepreneurial	
with	food	products	too	and	way	ahead	of	her	time.	There	were	no	roast	chicken	shops	or	subway	
type	businesses	but	she	started	these	ideas	back	then.		
	 She	was	so	innovative.	She	worked	out	that	the	only	people	with	a	lottery	licence	in	NSW	were	
newsagents	but	she	owned	a	card	shop	and	thought	why	can’t	I	sell	lottery	tickets?	So	she	went	to	
the	lotteries	board	to	get	a	lottery	licence	and	was	told	that	she	needed	to	have	a	newsagent	to	get	
a	licence.	My	mother	asked	to	show	her	the	law	for	this	and	of	course	there	was	no	law.	She	
started	selling	lottery	tickets	in	her	card	shop	and	was	a	success.	
	 Growing	up	watching	my	mum	I	suppose	I	got	my	innovative	spirit	from	her	and	from	my	dad,	
well,	I	wanted	to	be	the	best	I	could.	Having	undiagnosed	dyslexia	at	the	time	and	going	to	a	
school	that	didn’t	reach	high	year	levels	,	I	worked	extra	hard	to	strive	higher	and	go	to	college.	I	
have	been	striving	the	same	way	ever	since.	A	lasting	legacy	to	meet	a	father’s	expectations	
perhaps?			

Toronto	memories		

	 In	my	working	life	in	Toronto	I	had	free	days	where	I	would	go	visit	chiropractors	and	take	
notes	of	what	they	did	that	was	successful.	Why	was	someone	working	in	a	booked	out	practice	
whilst	others	struggled	to	pay	rent?	I	took	notes	of	both	sides	of	the	story.	That	was	a	great	
education	in	learning	from	reality	about	what	it	took	to	be	successful	in	business.		

Asia-Pacific Chiropractic Journal Ebrall, Engel, & Colleagues, 4



	 I	had	a	woman	who	came	in	with	her	baby	who	was	not	passing	any	urine	or	faeces	and	looked	
like	a	beach	ball.	No	one	had	managed	to	resolve	the	situation.	I	used	the	Logan	basic	technique	
and	well	the	bomb	went	off	and	it	spewed	out	all	over	me.	The	baby	went	back	to	the	normal	size	
and	went	straight	to	sleep.	We	had	to	bring	in	cleaners	to	sanitise	the	smell	out	of	the	room.	The	
mother	went	home	and	called	me	to	say	the	baby	was	now	sleeping	up	to	12	hours	as	it	had	never	
slept	well	before.	
	 I	recall	the	CEO	of	General	Ford	bringing	in	his	young	son	with	a	paper	bag	over	his	head,	as	
the	light	was	too	much	for	him.	He	suffered	severe	migraines	and	no	others	practitioners	had	
been	able	to	help.	We	resolved	this	for	him	and	the	boy	and	his	family	became	great	referrers.		
	 We	saw	many	patients	who	had	no	results	with	other	types	of	practitioners	and	I	saw	what	we	
could	do	to	help,	not	only	physically	but	emotionally	and	spiritually.	This	has	inspired	me	so	much	
in	my	work	and	life.	

A	quick	history	lesson		

	 I	studied	abroad	as	in	1977	there	were	no	chiropractic	colleges	in	Australia.		It	was	challenging	
and	demanded	you	to	be	highly	motivated	as	you	would	be	away	for	4-5	years.	A	lot	was	on	the	
line	and	people	were	so	dedicated	they	sold	their	houses	and	left	their	work	to	do	Chiropractic	in	
the	USA.		Once	the	course	was	available	in	Australia	it	became	easier.	
	 It	wasn't	until	1979	the	International	College	of	Chiropractic	was	founded	by	the	profession	in	
Australia	by	the	original	ACA	-	Australian	Chiropractors’	Association.	It	then	became	the	Preston	
Institute	of	Chiropractic	in	Victoria	and	later	went	to	RMIT	University.		
	 In	2000	the	ACA	amalgamated	with	the	United	Chiropractors	Association	to	form	the	CAA.	The	
CAA	went	from	being	a	state	association	back	to	being	the	original	name	ACA	as	a	national	
association.		
	 I	served	as	Vice	President	in	Queensland	in	the	early	1980s	and	then	also	as	Vice	President	of	
CAA	National.		
	 I	also	served	on	a	lot	of	committees	and	boards	being	highly	motivated	to	elevate	chiropractic	
to	its	proper	position	in	medicine.	I	have	an	incredible	passion	for	what	Chiropractic	can	do	to	
help	people’s	lives.	It	started	way	back	with	Judy’s	injury	and	without	her	I	could	not	imagine	
where	I	would	be	now,	I	have	a	lot	to	thank	Judy	for.	Judy	was	written	off	at	the	time	as	being	a	
head	case	who	should	settle	for	a	life	in	a	wheelchair.	How	many	others	are	like	Judy	who	have	
been	given	such	a	swift	diagnosis?	This	is	what	has	made	me	so	passionate	and	propelled	me	to	
be	actively	involved	with	Chiropractic	my	whole	life.		
	 After	many	years	of	being	on	the	front	line	I	realised	the	political	way	was	not	necessarily	the	
best	way	to	seek	change	for	the	profession.	I	could	see	that	research	was	a	better	way	for	the	
profession	to	grow	its	proMile	and	so	I	explored	the	ASRF.	This	group	the	profession	called	the	
Australian	Spinal	Research	Foundation	was	founded	in	1976	by	the	ACA,	however	it	was	an	arm	of	
the	ACA	and	was	political,	it	wasn’t	an	independent	body.	I	became	a	governor	of	ASRF	and	in	
1978-88	I	became	President.	My	goal	was	to	break	the	ASRF	away	from	the	ACA	to	become	an	
independent	research	body.		
	 As	the	ACA	had	just	started	we	only	had	a	budget	of	$9,000	and	you	couldn’t	do	much	research	
with	that	so	we	needed	to	raise	money	to	make	a	difference	with	our	research	goal.	As	President	I	
did	a	fundraising	course	to	learn	the	art	of	raising	capital.	This	resulted	in	starting	Dynamic	
Growth	(DG)	in	1986	which	went	on	for	decades	after.		
	 We	also	had	a	World	Chiropractic	Congress	at	the	Sydney	Opera	House	which	was	truly	
memorable.	At	this	meeting	in	1988	we	came	up	with	the	idea	for	a	‘Bridge	to	the	future’	to	raise	
$1.5	million	in	six	months.		We	did	raise	$1.25	million	from	the	contributions	of	64	chiropractors.	
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	 My	fundraising	training	was	being	put	to	good	use.		
	 During	my	time	as	President	I	saw	opportunities	everywhere.	On	this	occasion	I	managed	to	
get	funding	from	a	minister	I	met	on	a	morning	Mlight	with	TAA	at	the	time.		We	had	decided	to	
have	board	meetings	in	different	capital	cities	and	on	this	5.30am	Mlight	I	saw	the	Minister	for	
Health.	I	sat	down	beside	him	and	introduced	myself.	I	knew	the	government	was	offering	
funding	for	health	promotion.	There	were	no	minders	with	him	and	as	we	struck	up	rapport	I	
asked	him	if	we	could	have	a	mobile	spinal	awareness	unit	to	cover	the	country.	I	made	that	up	on	
the	spot	and	he	agreed	to	support	it	Minancially.	We	got	the	money	and	my	team	went	on	a	six	
month	tour	of	Australia.	We	hired	a	Winebago	with	a	fantastic	display	and	went	into	rural	
communities.	We	did	posture	screening	at	the	local	councils	and	later	in	the	evenings	we	would	
do	a	public	presentation.	We	worked	out	we	got	$6million	worth	of	free	advertising	due	to	this	
tour.	The	tour	we	did	was	so	helpful	to	raise	the	proMile	of	Chiropractic	and	help	rural	Australians	
who	work	hard	and	can’t	have	sickies.		The	rural	Chiropractors	noticed	the	difference	in	their	
practice	with	more	people	attending.		
	 We	also	got	some	great	exposure	from	knowing	Janet	Powell	from	the	Democrats.	At	the	time	
in	1991,	the	Democrats	held	the	balance	of	power.	She	organised	the	Spinal	Awareness	display	to	
be	displayed	in	the	new	Parliament	house	in	Canberra	so	all	the	pollies	at	the	time	saw	us.	This	
was	priceless.		

Workers	Compensation	and	the	Fight	for	Chiros	–	A	coincidental	tale	

	 In	1983	we	became	licensed	Chiropractors	in	Queensland	which	also	gave	us	rights	under	the	
workers	compensation	act,	a	big	change	for	Chiropractic.	We	then	got	a	letter	from	the	Workers	
Compensation	Board	telling	us	we	were	classiMied	as	physiotherapists.	Chiropractic	Assistants	
had	2	clerical	categories;	clerical	in	and	clerical	out.	The	clerical	in	premium	was	something	like	
23cents	per	$100	dollars.	The	clerical	out	was	$1.49	per	$100.	I	was	Vice	President	at	the	time	
and	went	to	meet	with	Workers	Compensation	and	told	them	this	was	out	of	the	question.	The	
man	I	was	speaking	with	replied,	‘Well	just	sue	us.	I	said,	‘OK	we	will	but	to	make	sure	we	sue	you	in	
every	area	we	can,	how	about	you	get	Crown	Law	to	send	us	a	brief	of	every	area.’	I	knew	this	was	
about	$100,000	of	legal	work	they	would	have	to	compile.	This	guy	was	so	arrogant	he	said	he	
would	do	it	and	prepared	a	massive	brief	by	Crown	Law.		
	 We	then	found	out	that	Workers	Compensation	couldn’t	take	an	association	to	court	only	an	
individual	could.	So	I	said	I	would	be	that	individual.	ACA	Queensland	said	they	would	pay	the	bill	
and	I	explained	that	it	wouldn’t	cost	us,	just	watch	what	happens	and	so	we	went	to	court.		
	 They	wanted	to	prove	that	Chiropractic	and	Physiotherapy	were	the	same	and	that	was	why	
they	classed	us	as	physios.	Coincidentally	we	found	out	that	they	had	a	new	main	frame	computer	
that	had	a	problem	-	they	could	put	no	new	practitioners	on	the	system.	This	was	why	it	was	
easier	for	chiros	to	be	grouped	with	physios.		
	 In	court	we	discovered	they	engaged	Margaret	Peel	who	for	27	years	was	the	President	of	the	
Physiotherapist	Association	in	Queensland	and	nationally.	She	was	their	chief	witness	and	as	she	
hated	chiropractors	the	stuff	she	said	on	the	stand	was	outrageous	and	libellous.	My	barrister	was	
jumping	out	of	his	seat	constantly	objecting.	The	judge	intervened	and	told	Peel	that	if	she	said	
one	more	thing	she	would	be	held	in	contempt	of	court.	Peel	slammed	the	judge	and	got	physical	
with	the	Bailiff	and	it	took	two	bailiffs	to	carry	her	out.	It	was	quite	a	scene.		
	 I	asked	my	Barrister	for	her	testimony	to	be	struck	from	the	record	and	the	judge	agreed.	In	
the	meantime	Workers	Compensation	had	sent	a	very	young	barrister	who	approached	the	Judge	
and	asked	for	this	to	be	thrown	out	of	court	immediately	and	rattled	on	his	reasons.	I	asked	my	
Barrister	to	ask	about	who	had	asked	for	the	brief	to	be	written.	The	young	barrister	replied	
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Crown	Law.	The	judge	then	told	the	guy	to	not	come	into	his	court	with	this	case	and	scolded	him	
to	keep	his	mouth	shut.		
	 In	a	Mlash	everything	was	on	our	side,	they	had	thrown	out	Margaret	Peel	and	they	had	shut	
down	the	young	barrister.	They	then	approached	me	with	a	form	and	asked	if	this	was	a	Workers	
compensation	form	I	Milled	out,	I	replied	yes.	They	asked	about	the	white	out	on	the	form	and	I	
replied	that	I	had	not	applied	whiteout.	My	barrister	asked	to	call	in	our	witness	who	was	
questioned	to	see	if	he	had	put	the	white	out	on	the	form.	The	witness	replied,	‘Yes	we	do	this	all	
the	time.’	The	judge	retorted	this	cannot	be	done	to	a	legal	document.	In	the	end	the	judge	ruled	
that	it	should	be	clerical	in	not	clerical	out	at	23	cents	but	he	withheld	his	judgement	on	the	
Chiropractic	category.		
	 Six	weeks	later	it	came	through	that	Workers	Compensation	had	done	an	audit	of	a	new	
mainframe	so	Chiropractic	could	be	added.	It	would	have	cost	them	hundreds	of	thousands	to	Mix	
this.		
	 Another	three	months	went	by	and	I	am	walking	on	George	Street,	Sydney	past	the	Supreme	
Court	and	who	should	walk	out	onto	my	path	but	the	judge	who	heard	the	case.	I	stopped	put	out	
my	hand	and	we	shook	hands.	It	was	1983	and	he	was	a	man	in	his	seventies.	I	said,	‘Good	
afternoon	I	am	John	you	heard	our	case	for	Chiropractors.’	He	replied,	‘Yes	Doctor.’	This	was	
different	as	they	didn’t	call	us	doctor	in	those	days.	I	stood	there	and	he	didn’t	let	my	hand	go	
which	I	thought	was	strange.	He	went	on	to	say,	‘I	almost	disqualiCied	myself	from	hearing	this	case	
and	I	went	through	all	my	rationale	and	concluded	I	am	meant	to	hear	it.’		
	 He	proceeded	to	tell	me	a	story	that	I	have	never	forgotten.	‘I	was	the	eldest	of	nine	children.	
My	parents	had	a	child	each	year	for	nine	years.	When	the	last	baby	was	born	my	mother	was	
diagnosed	with	cancer	and	given	a	month	to	live.	My	father	worked	on	the	railway	in	Townsville	and	
didn’t	know	what	to	do.	He	was	told	to	take	her	to	Mr	Ernst	Kjellberg	the	Chiropractor.	I	remember	
walking	in	with	my	sick	mother	and	as	I	was	the	eldest	of	nine	I	was	holding	the	baby.’	He	then	
starts	crying	outside	the	courthouse	and	all	these	people	are	walking	by	looking	at	us.	He	
continued	to	say,	‘I	have	to	tell	you	doctor,	Mr	Kjellberg	took	my	mother	and	treated	her	and	she	
recovered.	She	was	29	years	old	at	the	time	and	died	at	89	years	and	without	chiropractic	we	would	
have	lost	60	years.’	Well	I	was	crying	now	and	here	we	were	hugging	each	other	in	the	street.	We	
were	there	for	about	Mive	minutes	when	he	said,	‘You	chiropractors	need	all	the	recognition	you	can	
get.’	As	I	recall	this	story	I	am	crying	again,	it	was	so	poignant.	

The	Parker	Seminars	

	 We	went	to	the	Parker	Seminars	regularly	on	weekends	when	we	lived	in	Canada	and	from	
Australia	we	went	at	least	once	per	year	whenever	time	and	money	permitted.	At	the	Parker	
seminars	I	met	so	many	interesting	people	whom	I	learnt	from.	I	recall	this	one	Parker	Seminar	in	
Dallas	where	I	sat	next	to	Neil	Davies	who	became	one	of	the	most	prominent	people	in	
Chiropractic	Paediatrics	and	Karl	Hamilton.	He	was	an	American	practicing	in	Queensland	who	
saw	500	people	a	week	and	was	another	one	of	my	great	teachers.	They	were	the	Mirst	two	people	
I	met	from	3,000	people	who	attended	this	seminar.	
	 Parker	Seminars	were	so	popular	and	it	was	where	you	went	to	learn	about	being	in	a	
Chiropractic	business.		
	 Jim	Parker	used	to	say	that	if	you	don’t	make	10	times	more	than	what	you	do	now	than	you	
have	failed.	Well	we	did	indeed	follow	his	advice	and	made	more	than	10	times.		
	 In	2003	we	were	asked	to	bring	Parker	to	Australia.	We	discussed	that	it	had	to	be	on	the	same	
principles	as	Dynamic	Growth	and	we	needed	to	have	speakers	that	connected	with	Australian	
audiences.	We	did	this	every	second	year	and	it	has	just	stopped	as	recently	as	six	years	ago.	
There	were	so	many	great	speakers	and	people	attending	so	positively	minded.		
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	 We	were	keen	to	learn	so	we	frequently	attended	The	Living	Principles	seminars	in	the	USA	
which	were	much	more	philosophical	and	we	met	the	best	people.	For	me	the	1970s	to	1980s	was	
a	golden	era	when	people	really	made	things	happen,	an	era	that	made	a	huge	shift.				

Dynamic	Growth	Congress	

	 Our	creation	of	Dynamic	Growth	gave	chiropractors	at	the	time	a	great	sense	of	unity	and	
helped	the	Australian	chiropractic	community	band	together	to	share	and	grow	as	chiropractors.	
DG	ran	for	30	years	until	2018	and	I	was	a	speaker	with	DG	for	29	years.			
	 I	recall	in	1995	it	was	the	centenary	of	Chiropractic	and	we	had	nearly	1,000	people	registered	
for	the	Southern	Cross	in	Melbourne	as	there	was	nothing	big	enough	on	the	Gold	Coast.	There	
were	over	1,000	people	for	the	dinner	a	credit	to	Judy’s	planning	for	this	success.	I	got	Deepak	
Chopra	and	chased	him	up	with	30	calls	as	I	knew	he	was	coming	to	Australia.	No	speaker	was	
ever	paid	for	DG	they	all	just	gave	their	time.	It	was	such	a	magical	event	and	a	magical	time.	I	am	
sure	people	of	this	era	who	attended	will	remember	the	group	singing	we	did.		
	 Judy	and	I	learnt	a	lot	from	Kiyosaki.	He	taught	us	a	lot	about	singing	and	how	singing	reduces	
stress	levels.	There	was	actually	an	experiment	done	on	a	choir	which	showed	raised	oxytocin	
levels	when	singing.	At	the	DG	events	oxytocin	was	pumping	and	people	left	the	event	feeling	like	
they	were	Mlying.		

The	People	you	meet		

	 I	have	amazing	experiences	etched	into	my	memory	forever	from	the	people	who	became	my	
teachers	and	mentors.	I	will	never	regret	the	time	I	spent	learning	from	these	amazing	
Chiropractors.	These	teachers	loved	people	and	were	dedicated	to	imparting	their	knowledge	to	
improve	the	lives	of	others.	We	met	the	types	of	people	who	went	the	extra	thousand	miles	and	
learnt	from	them.		

Reggie	Gold	

	 Another	person	I	remember	fondly	is	Reggie	Gold	who	was	right	out	on	the	edge	of	the	
profession.	He	would	argue	with	any	medico.	He	thought	that	if	you	adjusted	anything	other	than	
a	spinal	bone	you	were	a	‘mixer’.	Reggie	had	a	lecture	series	and	I	learnt	so	much	from	him	about	
how	to	speak	with	people,	what	to	say	and	how	to	relay	information	about	Chiropractic.	Reggie	
had	stamina	and	I	would	see	him	at	seminars	at	the	seafood	buffet	talking	with	people	from	7pm	
until	3am.		

Dr	Vern	Pierce	

	 I	was	told	to	not	miss	out	on	the	presentations	from	Dr	Vern	Pierce	as	he	was	getting	great	
results	with	his	technique	-	Pierce-Stillwagon.	At	9pm	at	night	Dr	Pierce	came	on.	He	looked	like	
Danny	DeVito	and	he	didn’t	stop	til	3am.	He	spoke	about	adjusting	one	thing	and	if	there	was	any	
doubt	to	wait.	That	is	why	he	always	got	the	results	that	he	did.	He	spoke	of	a	special	way	to	do	x-
rays	and	how	to	use	the	derma-thermo	graph.	We	bought	and	marketed	the	derma-thermo	graph	
in	Australia	and	also	became	certiMied	teachers	of	the	Pierce-Stillwagon	technique	for	Australia	
and	New	Zealand.	He	had	a	big	impact	on	our	practice	and	our	lives.	
	 Dr	Pierce	was	outrageous	and	got	away	with	things	that	others	would	never	dare.	Pierce	didn't	
use	to	have	an	appointment	book	and	people	would	just	queue	to	see	him	and	they	would	be	out	
the	door	and	down	the	corridor.	Once	a	year	Judy	would	go	there	for	a	week	and	this	time	her	bag	
was	lost.	Well	Pierce	had	a	nun	who	worked	for	him	and	she	lent	Judy	her	gown	and	habit	and	
Judy	worked	in	this	for	one	week.	Talking	about	working	undercover.		
	 Another	time	Pierce	noticed	some	excrement	on	the	Mloor	of	his	practice.	He	was	so	outrageous	
he	made	me	go	and	lift	everybody	shoes	to	see	who	had	bought	in	the	mess.	Well	we	found	the	
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guy	and	Pierce	pulled	him	outside	where	there	were	high	banks	of	snow.	An	hour	later	this	guy	
comes	back	and	I	asked	him	why	he	came	back.	He	told	me	the	Doc	cares	and	described	to	me	
that	last	year	his	mother	had	a	heart	attack	and	the	paramedics	wouldn’t	come	but	the	Doc	came	
and	bought	her	back	to	life	and	she	is	still	alive	today.	Pierce	would	go	out	at	night	and	do	house	
calls	even	in	a	raging	snow	storm.	He	was	an	outstanding	man	who	died	at	64	years	of	age.		
	 As	Chiropractic	was	still	new	in	Australia	years	we	taught	Pierce-Stillwagon	technique	for	12	
years.	The	demand	to	learn	was	high	and	we	were	approached	by	chiros	in	Melbourne	to	teach	
and	this	started	another	business	we	didn’t	plan	on.	We	got	approached	to	do	coaching	and	
mentoring	and	in	1994	we	left	practice	as	we	were	doing	up	to	35	weekends	on	the	road.	
Powerful	Practices	ran	for	20	years	it	was	a	big	part	of	our	life.			

The	Fight	to	use	X-ray	machines	in	Australia	–	Felix	Bauer	

	 I	recall	a	story	about	our	Might	to	be	licensed	to	operate	x-ray	machines	in	New	South	Wales.	
Felix	Bauer	a	radiographer	in	Sydney	developed	x-ray	techniques	for	larger	people	and	he	was	
highly	reputable.	If	you	remember	these	were	the	days	of	Bex	and	it	was	readily	available	in	milk	
bars.	You	could	send	a	4	year	old	to	buy	some	for	you.	Felix	one	day	asked	a	medical	board		-	how	
many	Bex	powders	would	it	take	to	kill	you?	The	answer	was	if	you	were	given	10	it	would	kill	
you.	Felix	mentioned	that	taking	a	lateral	cervical	Milm	60,000	times	would	kill	you,	and	to	imagine	
how	long	that	would	take.	He	was	a	great	inMluence	and	thanks	to	Felix,	we	sat	the	same	x-ray	
exam	the	medicos	did	to	get	the	licence.	In	the	end	we	got	an	x-ray	machine	into	a	small	town	
called	Forster	in	Australia	where	we	had	our	Mirst	practice	and	we	were	the	only	ones	who	had	
one	in	the	town.		

Meeting	a	great	mentor	–	Charles	‘Tremendous’	Jones		

	 In	1977	we	have	a	great	friend	who	we	met	at	the	Living	Principles	program,	Charles	
‘Tremendous’	Jones.	Charlie	was	one	of	the	leading	platform	speakers	in	the	United	States.	He	had	
always	wanted	to	come	here,	so	we	asked	him	and	of	course	he	agreed.	There	was	no	trouble	
moving	ticket	sales	to	everyone	including	patients	and	we	got	a	large	crowd.	Charlie	spoke	about	
–	A	Salute	to	Chiropractic	-	at	the	University	of	Queensland.		
	 Charlie	was	accustomed	to	speaking	to	large	audiences	of	thousands.	He	was	a	6	foot	6	larger	
than	life	character	and	his	style	of	presentation	was	sometimes	outrageous	and	audiences	liked	
him	due	to	his	animated	and	entertaining	style.	My	part	was	to	introduce	him	and	then	go	down	
the	stairs	at	the	UQ	hall	to	a	vacant	seat	in	the	front	row.	Five	minutes	into	his	presentation	
Charlie	starts	talking	about	me.	He	went	on	saying,	‘Hinwood	thinks	he	is	a	big	gun.’	He	then	walks	
off	the	stage	and	says,	‘I	am	going	to	tell	you	the	truth	about	Hinwood.’	He	grabs	me	by	the	lapels	
shaking	me	to	such	an	extent	the	chair	broke	and	collapsed	and	I	fell	on	the	Mloor,	bits	of	chair	
going	everywhere.		
	 True	to	form	Charlie	goes	back	on	stage	as	if	nothing	has	happened,	half	of	the	audience	is	
stunned	and	some	were	in	laughter.	He	delivered	the	rest	of	his	presentation	-	Salute	to	
Chiropractic	-	and	for	the	Mirst	time	many	people	understood	more	about	chiropractic	and	how	it	
can	improve	your	life	and	health.	The	master	had	completed	his	task	for	the	evening	-	a	never	to	
forget	experience	for	all	present.		Charlie	returned	to	Australia	many	times.	

Expect	a	Miracle	

	 On	one	of	our	USA	visits	in	2008	we	went	to	see	Charlie	and	his	wife	Gloria	in	Harrisburg	
Pennsylvania.	Charlie	was	also	a	publisher	and	asked	me	if	I	could	please	write	a	book	called	–	
‘You	can	expect	a	MIRACLE	…	The	book	to	change	your	life.’	The	reason	for	his	request	was	at	that	
time	I	was	personally	handing	out	little	white	cards	to	50,000	people	with	the	words	‘Expect	a	
Miracle.’	Those	cards	had	nothing	on	the	back	no	address,	no	phone	or	name	details,	however	
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somehow	people	started	to	Mind	me.	We	had	a	website	called	-	Expect	a	Miracle.com.	People	
started	sending	me	stories	about	miracles	happening	in	their	lives	after	they	had	received	these	
cards.	I	gave	permission	for	people	to	print	these	cards	as	much	as	they	wanted.		
	 Charlie	became	quite	unwell	in	the	Mirst	part	of	2000	and	he	asked	me	to	get	a	hurry	on	with	
the	book	as	he	had	cancer	and	was	in	palliative	care.	The	head	of	IBM	and	many	corporate	
executives	all	went	to	visit	Charlie	in	the	last	few	months.	He	had	made	that	much	difference	to	
their	workforces.	I	got	a	hurry	on	and	compiled	the	book	of	at	least	120	pages.	It	came	out	with	
stories	of	miracles	of	life,	miracles	of	sport,	family	etc.	All	the	stories	that	people	passed	on	to	me	
and	those	I	had	witnessed.	The	book	came	from	the	printer	six	weeks	before	Charlie	passed	on.		
	 He	sold	his	books	with	1%	markup	as	he	noted:	there	are	2	things	that	make	you	different	from	
today	and	that	is	the	people	you	meet	and	the	books	you	read.	Chiropractors	were	unable	to	have	
written	testimonial	books	on	display	in	their	practices	so	my	idea	was	to	hand	out	my	book	by	the	
thousands	instead.	‘Expect	a	Miracle’	became	an	international	best	seller	with	6	versions	
published	and	4	best	sellers.	
	 Being	so	close	to	Charlie	and	being	our	mentor	we	spoke	to	him	every	second	day	of	the	last	
three	months	of	his	life.	On	the	last	day	of	his	life	we	spoke	to	him	early	in	the	morning	Australian	
time.	In	a	crackly	voice	Charlie	said,	‘Are	you	there	John?’	I	replied,	‘Yes.’	He	continued	to	whisper	
in	a	low	voice,	‘Is	Judy	there?	You	have	to	remember	to	never	let	go	of	her.	I	still	have	Gloria,	I	needed	
a	good	nurse.	You	might	need	a	good	nurse	like	me	one	day.’	
	 Judy	and	I	have	travelled	many	roads	and	how	we	found	our	Mirst	home	after	returning	from	
studies	in	the	USA	says	a	lot	about	my	life.	We	landed	in	Adelaide	and	went	touring	around	the	
coast	knowing	we	would	Mind	a	spot	where	we	could	start	our	lives	again	in	Australia.	Foster	was	
that	place	and	it	was	as	if	something	was	guiding	us.	Our	journey	has	been	guided	by	a	heart	
feeling.		
	 I	recall	this	at	74	years	of	age	at	a	point	in	my	life	where	I	am	lying	in	the	palliative	care	ward	of	
John	Flynn	Private	Hospital	at	Tugun	on	the	southern	end	of	Australia’s	famous	Gold	Coast.	In	a	
magniMicent	room	with	ocean	views,	whales	breaching	in	the	sea	I	am	enjoying	my	last	days	of	life	
in	a	serene	and	peaceful	way	with	Judy	by	my	side.		
	 My	life	is	ebbing	and	Mlowing,	getting	me	ready	for	my	next	journey	where	ever	that	may	be,	to	
love	care	and	nurture	as	many	more	people	as	I	possibly	can	whether	on	planet	Earth	or	in	
another	realm.		
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